Final Report

Sixth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination

The Sixth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination of the Executive Board of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) was held in the Headquarter of the Organization of the American States (OAS) in Washington, D.C. on March 21, 2001. It was chaired by the Delegation of Argentina and representatives from Mexico, the United States, and Uruguay also attended.

The following items of the agenda were covered:

1. Execution of the Working Plan 2001 of the Subcommittee. The resolution CECIP/RES.2 (II-00) of the Executive Board (Barbados 2000), that includes the Working Plan 2001 to this Subcommittee, was revised. The following aspects were discussed: 

a. Follow up of the Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA) and its impact on ports. It was decided that the delegation of Uruguay will be responsible for the follow up of this commitment and should: (1) Prepare a document on the impact of the FTAA on the port policies in the Hemisphere. All the members of the Subcommittee are requested to submit ideas, via e-mail, to the delegation of Uruguay about this topic, by May 31, 2001. The document will be presented during the Third Meeting of the Executive Board in Dominican Republic; (2) Contact the delegations of: Venezuela, responsible for the follow-up of the Andean Community of Nations (CAN); Jamaica, responsible for the follow-up of the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM) and the representative of the Central-American Commission for Maritime Transport (COCATRAM), responsible for the follow-up of the Central America Common Market, to remind them, about their commitments to prepare and to present documents related to the impact of the Integration Regional Schemes on the ports of the region. 

b. Relations with the European Union (EU). It was agreed that the delegation of Argentina and the Secretariat will review the projects that were presented in the Executive Board Meeting in Barbados (6 projects), in order to present them to the European Union. Also, the Secretariat will ask the member countries to present new projects profiles, before July 31, 2001. Afterward, a project portfolio will be created and presented to the next meeting of the Executive Board. Furthermore, the Secretary was instructed to visit the European Union in Brussels, as soon as possible, in order to learn the appropriate channels to present a request for a grant for the development of port projects in Latin America and the Caribbean.

c. Project of the Rules of Procedures of the Executive Board. The Secretariat informed that the final version of this project is ready and will be introduced for its "symbolic" approval during the Second Meeting of the CIP this coming September. 

d. Project of the Rules of Procedures of the Technical Advisory Groups (TAGs). The Secretariat informed that the final version of this project is ready and will be introduced for its "symbolic" approval during the Second Meeting of the CIP this coming September. 

e. Evaluation of the TAGs. The Secretariat introduced and explained a document on guidelines to strengthen the TAGs. Each Chair of the TAGs congratulates him for his valuable contribution. Following, the Secretariat emphasized on the reports that each Chair of the TAGs attending this meeting (delegations of Argentina, Mexico, and the United States) must present to the Chair of this Subcommittee (delegation of Argentina) by July the 10th, 2001, 60 days prior to the Second Meeting of the CIP. The report should include the achievements, difficulties, and activities of each of the TAGs, since the beginning of their operations. The Subcommittee, based in the reports received from the TAGs, will prepare an evaluation of each of them. This evaluation should include a recommendation about the continuation or cancellation of their activities. The Chair of the Executive Board (delegation of Argentina) will present this report to the CIP in San Jose, Costa Rica, September 2001. Also, each Chair of the TAGs should present their reports. Next, it was discussed the place and venue of the second meeting of the TAGs. The delegation of Argentina and the United States mentioned their interest to celebrate those meetings in the Dominican Republic in occasion of the third meeting of the Executive Board, December 2001. The delegation of Mexico would like to hold the meeting in its country. Due to this, it was agreed that each Chair of the TAGs will communicate to the Chair of the Executive Board and the CIP the Secretary about the place and venue of their Second Meeting of the TAGs, by May 31, 2001. If a TAG decided to hold its meeting in Dominican Republic, they should contribute to the expenses of it.

f. Updated on the Agreement of Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities. The Secretariat informed that the final version is ready and includes the corrections identified by the Executive Board in Barbados, December 2000. The agreement will be subject to its approval during the Second Meting of the CIP in Costa Rica, September 2001. If it is approved, this will be signed. The Secretary presented a model of the letter to be sent to the missions of the member states. In this letter, each country is being informed about the alternatives to become part of the agreement. For this reason, each principal representative, attending the Second Meeting of the CIP in Costa Rica, must have a credential from its government, authorizing him/her to sign the agreement. Also, it should be specified which of the legal procedures his/her country has chosen to be part of this agreement. The subcommittee approved the content of the letter. 
g. Organization of the Second Meeting of the CIP. The Secretariat informed about the arrangements that the delegation of Costa Rica has been working on. After this, he introduced the preliminary draft agenda and schedule. The Subcommittee did some changes and the Secretary will present those to the delegation of Costa Rica. About the preliminary draft agenda and the aspects related to the TAGs, it was agreed that each Chair of the TAGs (delegates from Argentina, Mexico, and the United States) must report to the Secretary, by April the 30th, 2001, the exact name of the topic that will be presented for that occasion. At the same time, each Chair will identify the panel of experts and the moderator that will be hosting the presentation of that topic for one hour and 15 minutes. This information should be send it to the Secretary by June 30th, 2001. 
h. Organization of the Third Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP. The Secretariat confirmed that this meeting will take place in the Dominican Republic, 4-6 December, 2001. 

2. Situation of the Special Port Program (SPP). The Secretariat presented the current balance of the SPP. He emphasized that the total contributions of the countries received by March 21, 2001 was US$35,967, which corresponds to just six state members. On the other hand, the expenses had reached US$39,862, creating a deficit of US$3,895. 
3. Budget’s Guidelines of the Special Port Program (SPP) 2002 – 2003. The Secretariat presented a preliminary budget of the SPP for the next biennial period, based in the same distribution criteria of the current budget: 50 percent to cooperation activities; 30 percent to secretariat operation; and 20 percent to CIP meetings. The proposal does not show an increase in comparison with the current budget. The delegates approved the draft budget and asked the Secretariat to prepare a more detailed report of each of the items of the budget. 
4. Hemispheric Forums: Meeting of the Transport Ministers of the Western Hemisphere; Summit of the Americas. It was agreed the need to introduce the port development topic in the agenda for the next regional and hemispherical meetings and Summits. In order to reach this goal, it was told to every delegate to do the pertinent arrangements at local level. Finally, the Secretariat was instructed to coordinate with Institute for the Integration of Latin America and the Caribbean (INTAL) the participation of the CIP in the next meeting of the Infrastructure Ministers.

5. Miscellaneous: 
a. CIP Magazine: The Secretariat presented a project to launch a CIP magazine that will promote globally its activities and topics of interest. This magazine would be a periodically publication in full color and it was expected to be financed through the sale of advertising to the ports of the hemisphere. This publication would be distributed free of charge. The delegate of Argentina, proposed an alternative procedure which involve contracting the main publishing houses, one of which will be selected to publish and distribute the magazine with the Secretary, in charge of its development. The subcommittee agreed. 
b. Commitments 2001. The Secretary informed about a document, that was send it to each delegation of the member countries, and that contains the commitments of each member country for the year 2001. 
c. Coming Activities. The Secretary presented a document that includes the activities of the CIP Secretariat during the year 2001. 
d. Next Meeting of the Subcommittee of Policy and Coordination. It was agreed to celebrate the Seventh Meeting of this Subcommittee, on September 9th, 2001 in San José, Costa Rica, previous to the Second Meeting of the CIP. However, it was agreed, that the subcommittee should be in contact by July 23rd, 2001, in order to work on the evaluation report of the TAGs. 
After reviewing the totally of the agenda, the chair closed the meeting.
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